See discussions, stats, and author profiles for this publication at: https://www.researchgate.net/publication/340341491

# COVID-19: 20 countries' higher education intra-period digital pedagogy responses

Article · April 2020

DOI: 10.37074/jalt.2020.3.1.7

| ITATION: | 5   | READS<br>3,430 |   |
|----------|---|----------------|---|
| autho    | rs, including:  |                |   |
| 8        | Joseph A Crawford<br>University of Tasmania<br>33 PUBLICATIONS 118 CITATIONS<br>SEE PROFILE         |                | Kerryn A Butler-Henderson<br>University of Tasmania<br>76 PUBLICATIONS 210 CITATIONS<br>SEE PROFILE |
|          | Rudolph Jurgen<br>Kaplan Higher Education, Singapore<br>15 PUBLICATIONS 37 CITATIONS<br>SEE PROFILE |                | Bashar H. Malkawi<br>University of Sharjah<br>151 PUBLICATIONS 83 CITATIONS<br>SEE PROFILE          |

Some of the authors of this publication are also working on these related projects:

Project

Boston University Law School project in Derivatives in Middle East View project

Development and Validation of a Method for the Detection of  $\alpha$ - And  $\beta$ -Endosulfan (Organochlorine Insecticide) in Calliphora vomitoria (Diptera: Calliphoridae) View project



Vol.3 No.1 (2020)

# **Journal of Applied Learning & Teaching**

ISSN: 2591-801X

Content Available at : http://journals.sfu.ca/jalt/index.php/jalt/index

## COVID-19: 20 countries' higher education intra-period digital pedagogy responses

| Joseph Crawford <sup>4</sup>         | А | Lecturer, Learning and Teaching, Academic Division, University of Tasmania, Australia   |
|--------------------------------------|---|---|
| Kerryn Butler-Henderson <sup>®</sup> | В | Associate Professor of Digital Innovation in Health and Health Pedagogy, University of<br>Tasmania, Australia                       |
| Jürgen Rudolph <sup>c</sup>          | С | Head of Research and Senior Lecturer, Kaplan Higher Education Singapore; Editor-in-chief,<br>Journal of Applied Learning & Teaching |
| Bashar Malkawi <sup>⊅</sup>          | D | Professor, Dean and Head, Law School, University of Sharjah, United Arab Emirates   |
| Matt Glowatz <sup>E</sup>            | Ε | Assistant Professor, College of Business, University College Dublin   |
| Rob Burton <sup>F</sup>              | F | Associate Professor, International Program Director, School of Nursing and Midwifery, Griffith<br>University, Singapore             |
| Paola A. Magni <sup>G</sup>          | G | Senior Lecturer in Forensic Science, Murdoch University; Deputy Dean, Murdoch University,<br>Singapore                              |
| Sophia Lam <sup><i>H</i></sup>       | Н | Senior Lecturer, Education University of Hong Kong  |

#### Keywords

Coronavirus; COVID-19; cross-country comparison; digital education; higher education; online education; pandemic.

### Article Info

Received 26 March 2020 Received in revised form 31 March 2020 Accepted 1 April 2020 Available online 1 April 2020

DOI: https://doi.org/10.37074/jalt.2020.3.1.7

#### Abstract

The Coronavirus 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic has created significant challenges for the global higher education community. Through a desktop analysis leveraging university and government sources where possible, we provide a timely map of the intra-period higher education responses to COVID-19 across 20 countries. We found that the responses by higher education providers have been diverse from having no response through to social isolation strategies on campus and rapid curriculum redevelopment for fully online offerings. We provide in our discussion a typology of the types of responses currently undertaken and assess the agility of higher education in preparing for the pandemic. We believe there are significant opportunities to learn from the pedagogical developments of other universities, in order to strengthen our collective response to COVID-19 now and into the future.

#### Introduction

The Coronavirus 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic has had such an extensive impact on the global higher education sector. Initial responses in countries impacted by the 180 million Chinese students (primary, secondary and tertiary) market were focused on the delivery of online training to students who were unable to leave China and the economic impact on universities who relied on the income from this international cohort (Perrotta, 2020). Faculties rushed to convert curriculum to an online environment, mindful of technology and websites that could be accessed from China. The spread to South Korea, then Iran and Italy resulted in the higher education sector in affected countries to change to focusing on their own operations (UNESCO, 2020). It was a test of organisational agility (Wu, 2020), with many initially focused on transitioning content to an online environment, and not necessarily on online pedagogy. Yet, it was also a demonstration of the impact of poorly resourced institutions and socially disadvantaged learners where limited access to technology and the internet impacted on organisational response or students' ability to engage in an online environment (Zhong, 2020). Many scholars questioned if higher education was prepared for the forthcoming digital era of learning (Houlden & Veletsianos, 2020). This paper will explore the first wave of responses from universities globally to summarise collective responses in the face of a pandemic.

#### Background

On 31 December 2019, the Wuhan City Health Committee (2019) reported a cluster of 27 pneumonia cases stemming from an unknown etiology, with a preliminary source linking this to the now closed Wuhan Huanan Seafood Wholesale Market. This was later determined to be a novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV). By 20 January 2020, there were 295 laboratoryconfirmed cases, with 291 from Wuhan, China (European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control, 2020). Since these cases, there has been substantial growth across the globe. According to the World Health Organization (2020a), on 31 March 2020, there have been 697,244 confirmed cases with 33,257 deaths (4.77% mortality rate). The World Health Organization (2020b) has declared COVID-19 a pandemic. The top ten countries by reported cases are: China, Italy, United States of America, Spain, Germany, Iran, France, South Korea, Switzerland, and United Kingdom (World Health Organization, 2020a).

Consumer sectors are being affected by radical purchasing decisions based on components of fear. Toilet paper, disinfectants, tissues, pasta, and long-life foods are seeing significant growth in sales (Thom, 2020; Wright, 2020). Data connectivity is positioned as an important addition as individuals choose, or are required, to work and study from home (Morris, 2020; Perez, 2020). The higher education sector has been confronted by a need to respond to the evolving landscape in terms of Chinese student load, self-isolation guidance from national governments, and supporting staff and students who are unable to travel cross-nationally or to their local campus. Many universities are responding in diverse ways, and given the speed of the changes unfolding, are not likely discussing and studying the changes evolving

globally. We also have observed some challenges unfolding with alternate delivery structures, particularly in relation to rapid digitalization of curriculum.

This paper begins a conversation to explore the first wave of responses from universities globally. A desktop analysis at the country-level of a select group of countries and their broader higher education response highlights the different approaches to higher education taken across the globe. We undertake this analysis for the purpose of answering the first of our research questions: How are universities responding to COVID-19? We continue to address this in our discussion to provide some preliminary types of current and forthcoming university responses.

#### Method

This manuscript adopts a desktop analysis approach with careful consideration as to the quality of the information source. In order to create an effective and rigorous status update for universities globally, it is critical that we seek to use reliable sources given the general fluctuation of information regarding COVID-19. For transparency, we used 172 sources, and provide a summary of sources used in Table 1. For developed nations, the emphasis was on the use of direct university and government sources (47.09%) supplemented by news articles, higher education news outlets, and other forms of communication. In developing nations and those whose language is not English; we required more supplement and translation support from co-authors.

| Table 1. Sources used for findir | igs |
|----------------------------------|-----|
|----------------------------------|-----|

| Source type              | Example                          | п  | %     |
|--------------------------|----------------------------------|----|-------|
| News articles            | CNN news articles                | 84 | 48.84 |
| University website       | University of Tasmania website   | 51 | 29.65 |
| Government information   | Government press releases        | 17 | 9.88  |
| Higher education news    | Times Higher Education           | 9  | 5.23  |
| Reports and papers       | Consultancy reports              | 7  | 4.07  |
| University communication | Direct emails to student cohorts | 4  | 2.33  |

To assure that we reviewed across the globe, we attempted to achieve a rough equality of countries across the World Health Organization's (2020c) six regions. We present these in Table 2, noting that some regions provide a slight skew because they are more affected by the COVID-19 spread. There are several countries that we deemed to have equivalent or similar strategies to the current sample. Our focus was to explore at least two countries from each region, with a stronger focus on countries that have differing strategies to others. The aim of this stratification was to support our digital pedagogy strategy. We also attempted to balance countries with high cases and those whose cases are just emerging.

| Region                       | Countries  |
|------------------------------|--|
| African region               | Nigeria, South Africa                              |
| Eastern Mediterranean region | Egypt, Jordan, United Arab Emirates                |
| European region              | Germany, Ireland, Italy, United Kingdom            |
| Region of the Americas       | Brazil, Chile, United States of America            |
| South-East Asia region       | India, Indonesia                                   |
| Western Pacific region       | Australia, China, Hong Kong, Malaysia, Republic of |
| 6                            | Korea (South Korea), Singapore                     |
|                              | · · · · ·  |

#### Findings: how are universities responding?

The findings presented in this paper are organised by country, in alphabetical order.

#### Australia

Australian higher education has responded to COVID-19 with a varied effectiveness. These came in the form of first: responding to international student load concerns due to flight restrictions, then to domestic cases and the requirement for social isolation. Each positive test of a student on campus received significant commentary in the media. Some universities began with careful cleaning of campuses after student tests of COVID-19 were positive. The University of Sydney began with rapid building cleaning activities after their first case (University of Sydney, 2020). However, the majority are now progressing to alternative forms of learning. Some have a temporary halt to learning to design online learning (e.g. Macquarie University, 2020; Monash University, 2020; Victoria University, 2020) and others are intending to continue face-to-face learning with social distancing protocol and supplemented online recordings/offerings (e.g. University of Queensland, 2020; University of Technology Sydney, 2020). Others have made rapid progressions towards online learning without suspending offerings (e.g. Australian National University, 2020; University of Tasmania, 2020). In line with government bans of public gatherings of 500 people on 14 March (Worthington, 2020), some universities are continuing to offer face-to-face classes with alternative delivery structures for large lectures and seminars (University of Adelaide, 2020; University of Melbourne, 2020) including Flinders University and Deakin University (Ross, 2020). Some universities have not created significant responses for domestic students not requiring self-isolation (e.g. University of Western Australia, 2020). This evolution continued to Australian government bans of public indoor gatherings exceeding 100 people on 18 March (Bagshaw, 2020), and exclusions of all public gatherings exceeding two non-family/households announced on 24 March. This is likely to significantly affect those universities that did not move online immediately.

#### China

As the first country to report a case, China's higher education sector had little time to prepare. Yet during January, while there were numerous reports from the higher education sector in countries that rely on the Chinese student import trade, little information was emerging about how the spread of the virus was impacting universities in China. All schools, including primary, secondary and universities, were on break until after the Lunar New Year, with a planned return on 31 January. Beijing announced on 26 January, they would postpone the start of the spring semester (Berlinger et al., 2020). China's Ministry of Education then announced on 28 January, this would extend across the country, including government-run colleges and universities (Khaliq, 2020). Several standardised tests were cancelled on 28 January, including the Graduate Record Examination (GRE), the Graduate Management Admission Test (GMAT),

the International English Language Testing System (IELTS), and the Test of English as a Foreign Language (TOEFL; ICEF, 2020).

Reports conflict with how quickly the higher education sector responded. While some reported rapid transition by 2 February (Leung & Sharma, 2020), others reported the transition did not occur until mid to late February (McKenzie, 2020; Qu, 2020). New York University Shanghai (2020) announced all classes would be taught online from 17 February, while Duke Kunshan University (2020) and Zhejiang University (2020) transitioned to online by 24 February. Many other universities, including Peking University and Tsinghua University reported a similar timeline for their transition to online delivery (Leung & Sharma, 2020), with Shanghai Jiao Tong University reporting their first online class on 1 March. Yet not all universities have the resources or academic capabilities or capacity to transition to online delivery (Leung & Sharma, 2020). The delay to the start of the spring semester was almost a month for many universities. Few higher education institutions offered online delivery prior to COVID-19, and many were not prepared for the transition, with numerous reports suggesting this was a short-term approach and onsite teaching would commence in two to four weeks. At present, they remain closed for onsite classes. With the transition to online in place for organisations, attention has now turned to the quality of the learning experience (Qu, 2020). Further, the ongoing physical social isolation is impacting the academic workforce that traditionally is up the front of the classroom (Cappelletti, 2020).

#### Egypt

Egypt is the most populous country in the Arab world with a total population of over 90 million (World Population Review, 2020). As of 29 March, Egypt reported 579 confirmed positive cases, with 36 deaths (WHO, 2020a). Similar to other Arab countries, Egypt has temporarily closed schools, universities, and other educational institutions (Ahram, 2020; *Reuters*, 2020a). This closure affects hundreds of thousands of students.

Notable private Universities have taken steps to carry out their teaching online during the period of campuses closure. For instance, the British University in Cairo offers e-learning using Moodle, Microsoft Class Notes, and Microsoft Teams software (The British University in Cairo, 2020). The American University in Cairo also took several steps to move from face-to-face classes to online classes (American University in Cairo, 2020). Some of the tools that are used to deliver online classes include Blackboard, Moodle, email, and Zoom (American University in Cairo, 2020). Some of these tools were well-known before the crisis, but the crisis has accelerated the plans to use them.

There might be some issues in implementing online learning by major state universities in Egypt like Cairo University and Alexandria University. This is due in part to the large number of students admitted (Ministry of Higher Education and Scientific Research, 2014). Other issues relate to the availability of the right hardware and software, networks, and storage capacity. Some universities like Alexandria University have opted for live and recorded sessions (Alexandria University, 2020). Live situations can assess whether the technology infrastructure in state universities can smooth online learning considering the expected traffic and connectivity.

#### Germany

In March 2020, Western Europe became the epicentre of the COVID-19 pandemic, with Germany one of the most affected countries (Statistica, 2020). As of 29 March, more than 52,000 German residents are confirmed to have been infected and at least 389 people have died from the disease (WHO, 2020a). Germany's relatively low mortality rate has intrigued experts and rivaling theories are emerging (The Guardian, 2020; Sauerbrey, 2020). Like many other countries across the globe, Germany has implemented several measures counteracting and slowing down COVID-19 spread across the nation. As of 22 March, and for at least two weeks, new social distancing measures were enacted, with not more than two people being allowed to meet in public (unless they belong to the same family or household) and a distance of minimally 1.5 meters to be adhered to (Spiegel, 2020a). In a dramatic development, German chancellor Angela Merkel self-quarantined herself on 22 March 2020, having been in contact with a member of medical staff who tested positive shortly after meeting the chancellor; she has since tested negative (CNN, 2020; Sauerbrey, 2020).

Due to Germany's federal structure of 16 states (or *Länder*) operating and implementing laws and guidelines independently, although following the overall government's recommendations, different (often inconsistent) approaches to tackle the COVID-19 crisis have been implemented in the past. This independent decision-making process has also been adopted by many of the 424 higher educational institutions offering several thousand programmes in Germany (Statistisches Bundesamt, 2020).

The University of Passau (Bavaria), for instance, provides an excellent case study on how the higher education sector in Germany responds to challenges associated with COVID-19 (University of Passau, 2020). On 12 March, face-to-face teaching was suspended and one day later, university staff could work from home. The university library was closed and as a result, extensions were granted for theses, dissertations, and other written assignments (University of Passau, 2020). On 18 March, examinations were announced to be limited to an absolute minimum, and oral examinations were suspended. Notice was given: "Please note that oral exams must not be conducted via Skype, Facetime or other digital means, as there is no legal basis for this" (University of Passau, 2020). The University of Passau also announced that as of 21 March, the State Government of Bavaria imposed a statewide lockdown. Residents were prohibited from leaving their homes unless there was for a permissible reason (such as work, seeking medical assistance, and purchasing items needed for daily life). Also, as a precautionary measure, electronic student ID's were disabled, with the University's assurance that students would not be put at a disadvantage. Additionally, the University announced that buildings will be closed from 24 March to 19 April 2020. (University of Passau, 2020). At the time of writing, it was unclear how teaching would continue in the summer semester, with a "general technical framework" for "virtual teaching" still in the process of being established (University of Passau, 2020).

The University of Passau case is an example of a swift and rigorous approach. But in late March, due to the contact ban by the German Federal Government, the universities' responses converged. Lower Saxony's University of Göttingen announced that teaching is suspended with immediate effect, and the only events allowed to take place were "committees and other meetings necessary for the operation of the University" with video conferencing technology being strongly preferred over face-to-face meetings (University Göttingen, 2020).

Similarly, Heidelberg University (2020) announced its campus closure effective from 22 March 2020 for the rest of the semester. Students that were residing on campus were required to move out. However, they would be provided with a pro-rated cash reimbursement for the cost of room and board for the remainder of the semester (until mid-May). Online learning preparations have been put into place. Although the commencement ceremony scheduled for mid-May had to be cancelled, graduates will still receive their awards in a timely fashion (Heidelberg University, 2020).

#### Hong Kong

On 29 March, there were 682 confirmed COVID cases in Hong Kong (Worldometer, 2020). The city is geographically close to mainland China, having more than 100,000 daily border crossings (GovHK, 2020a), the number of confirmed cases remains relatively low. The Severe Acute Respiratory Syndrome (SARS) in 2003 caused 286 people to die and raised the awareness of the whole city on contagious viruses. The Hong Kong government suspended all kindergarten, primary and secondary schools from 27 January (GovHK 2020b; Zhang et al., 2020). For higher education, the Chinese New Year holiday in early February was extended for two weeks, and it was announced that online learning will be adopted for the remaining semester (Lau et al., 2020).

Implementation of online teaching at higher education in Hong Kong is not brand-new. Back in November 2019, when the extradition law protests were intense, several universities ended the first semester immediately or used online teaching (*South China Morning Post*, 2019). Consequently, the universities responded to the outbreak of COVID-19 in mainland China promptly (Chinese University of Hong Kong, 2020; Hong Kong Baptist University, 2020; Hong Kong University of Science and Technology, 2020; University of Hong Kong, 2020).

In the beginning, relevant online teaching training was provided to staff and students. The universities created videos and teaching guides and conducted online workshops to equip staff and students to use various online learning platforms (e.g. Zoom, Skype, Moodle, and Google Drive). The content of the training was based on the request from lecturers and developed by the information technology team of the university, to ensure different stakeholders are competent and familiar with the relevant skills of online learning.

Later, universities developed synchronous and asynchronous online learning approaches. The online teaching can be conducted through real-time lectures, or lecturers can upload videos or use PowerPoint on learning platforms. This is to cater to students with different learning style preferences, and most importantly, international students who might be in different time zone and are unable to attend some lectures. Constant feedback from staff and students during the period has supported university quality reviews and monitoring of online learning and teaching. Actions are required by staff in response to the feedback as part of the quality assurance mechanism. Finally, the evolving situation of COVID-19 has led to updates for teaching arrangements (e.g. workshops, laboratory, and practicum are all suspended, and some students requested a partial refund of tuition fee; Chan, 2020). Information flow amongst stakeholders and flexibility to respond and react to the situation are continuing challenges for Hong Kong higher education.

#### India

With a neighbouring border with China, the low number of cases (979 as of 29 March; WHO, 2020a) relative to the large population size of India left many concerned that the number of community-acquired cases is higher than reported (Mansoor, 2020). Their health system is poorly underprepared should the number of cases reach the proportions seen in Italy or the United States of America (The Economist, 2020). Public gatherings continued, with a gathering on 24 February of students from the Manav Rachna International Institute of Research and Studies (MRIIRS), University at Faridabad to show solidarity with victims of COVID-19 (Hui, 2020). Whilst there has been no nationwide decision to shut down schools (Mansoor, 2020), most regional governments have announced schools in their areas will be closed (The Economist, 2020). Schools in Delhi were closed from the 13 March (Press Trust of India, 2020) and the Maharashtra government announced on 16 March, it would postpone all university examinations (Mansoor, 2020). Pondicherry University (TNN, 2020) announced on 17 March, it would suspend all academic activities, followed by the University Grants Commission advising all universities on 19 March to postpone examinations until the end of March (The Economic Times, 2020). The University of Hyderabad (2020) announced on 20 March, it would defer all academic activities and close their hostels, followed by the SRM Institute of Science and Technology and VIT, Vellore declaring the summer vacation for students (Sujatha, 2020). No universities could be identified as announcing a move to online instruction because of COVID-19 and many are implementing a shutdown or postponement strategy until the end of March.

#### Indonesia

There is little information from Indonesia regarding higher

education, or COVID-19 in general. The University of Indonesia in Depok and Gajah Mada University in Yogyakarta (*Jakarta Globe*, 2020) have closed their campuses and staff are delivering training online. Whilst the University of Indonesia (2020a) has published a prevention protocol, the Gajah Mada University (2020) has published information about their strategy to move classes online. More than 200 Indonesian citizens who were enrolled at universities in Wuhan were evacuated by the Indonesian Government in early March (Souisa & Salim, 2020).

Indonesia announced its first two positive cases on 2 March (The Star, 2020a). As of 29 March, Indonesia's COVID-19 fatality rate was very high at more than eight percent (102 deaths from 1,155 confirmed cases; WHO, 2020a). As of 15 March, Indonesia's President Joko Widodo suggested people stay, work, study and pray at home for two weeks to prevent further spread of the highly contagious disease (Sutarsa et al., 2020; Indonesia Expat, 2020). The President further encouraged social distancing, while he deemed a national lockdown - or even a lockdown of 'red zone' epicentres - unsuitable for Indonesia (Indonesia Expat, 2020; New Straits Times, 2020a). With more than half of Indonesia's workforce working in the informal sector and 25 million people living below the poverty line, many people cannot afford to self-isolate as they risk losing their sole source of income (Sutarsa et al., 2020).

On 24 March, it was reported that all national exams – for elementary, junior high and high school students were cancelled (Ghaliya, 2020). The national exam for high school students had originally been scheduled for the week starting 30 March. At the time of writing, three main alternatives to the cancelled national exams were under consideration: (1) to use assessments based on cumulative grades on report cards from three years of study for high school students, (2) an online national exam or (3) minimum competency assessment evaluating students' literacy and numerical competence (Ghaliya, 2020).

The University of Indonesia in Depok and Gajah Mada University in Yogyakarta (Jakarta Globe, 2020) have closed their campuses, and staff are delivering training online. Whilst the University of Indonesia (2020b) has published a prevention protocol, the Gajah Mada University (2020) has published information about their strategy to move classes online. More than 200 Indonesian citizens who were enrolled at universities in Wuhan were evacuated by the Indonesian Government in early March (Souisa & Salim, 2020).

The approach of Universitas Indonesia (UI), Indonesia's highest-ranked university, may serve as a case study. On 16 March, the Rector of UI published a letter on the university website that recommended online learning instead of face-to-face teaching for the rest of the term; staying away from campus when feeling unwell; and avoiding large-scale events as much as possible. However, he still thought that some activities were impossible to postpone or cancel, such as the UI Entrance Test, the National Competency Test or the oath-taking ceremony (Universitas Indonesia, 2020). On 30 March, a quarantine order for Greater Jakarta's approximately 30 million population seemed imminent (as more than half of the confirmed cases were from Indonesia's

capital – *Bloomberg*, 2020). Thus, a rethinking of the severity of the threat that the pandemic poses to the world's fourth-largest country is occurring.

#### Italy

The first cases of COVID-19 in Italy were reported on 31 January, when two Chinese tourists were tested positive in Rome (Ministero della Salute, 2020). An increasing number of cases were confirmed in the north of Italy, with the first death occurring near Milan on 22 February (Ravizza, 2020). Following the first case of death, the government imposed a multi-city quarantine in a number of locations found highly affected, called red zones. Despite imposed penalties and law enforcement, thousands of Italians travelled out of the north to avoid such restrictions. By the beginning of March, cases were reported throughout the peninsula and the main islands of Sicily and Sardinia.

Schools, public events, and religious services were cancelled in red and yellow zones, with the closure of all commercial activities and all school closures across the country to follow. The Italian Minister of University and Research announced that universities' online lessons would be delivered starting from 2 March and graduations would be conducted using Skype (De Giorgio, 2020). Only a small number of universities like the University of Basilicata installed thermal scanners to continue their learning and teaching activities (ANSA, 2020). Medical and other health-related internships and trips were suspended (Bronzini et al., 2020). On 4 March, the Italian government imposed the shutdown of all schools and universities. The universities of Bologna, Turin, and Milan as well as polytechnics of different cities set up remote learning and teaching with examinations and learning activities delivered to students online, especially via Webex.

The University of Turin has 80,000 students across 155 courses. There have been more than 2,500 videoconferencing sessions with more than 70,000 participants, 4,200 hours of recorded video by 3500 academics and researchers as of 13 March (University of Turin, 2020; Di Paco, 2020; RedazioneOP, 2020). In order to assist students, several public universities have also approved the postponement of fee payments from March to May (Di Paco, 2020). On 12 March, the Rector and the Managing Director of Bocconi University in Milan, a private university, sent a message to all the students and staff, focusing on resilience and innovation. They acknowledged the impressive effort of all the academics and staff and shared the extraordinary result of a total of close to two million teaching minutes that had been produced and delivered. Almost 9,000 students had watched videos on demand, with an average of 12 videos viewed per student, and more than 6,000 students participated in at least one live streaming session (over 800 sessions in all) (Verona & Taranto, 2020).

In the south of Italy, the University of Catania in Sicily was considered a green zone until the end of February. At the beginning of March, the University was closed for largescale cleaning. The reopening was planned for 9 March, but later postponed, with e-learning starting from 19 March. A large emphasis of the media is on Italian students studying in other countries, particularly through learning mobility programs conducted under Erasmus+ projects (approximately 13,000 students). The 'crisis unit' of the Farnesina, the Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, is working to provide Italian students in foreign countries information and advice on how to return to Italy despite current travel restrictions (Stippoli, 2020; Ziniti, 2020).

#### Jordan

Like many countries, Jordan is strongly affected by the spread of COVID-19. Jordan has 246 confirmed cases as of 29 March (WHO, 2020a). To prevent the spread of COVID-19, Jordan closed its land, air, and sea border crossings (Jordan Times, 2020) and took extreme measures such as imposing a curfew (*The Guardian*, 2020), closing schools and universities (Ashara-Alwsat, 2020) and moving its university classes to online delivery (Khaberni, 2020; Jordan's Ministry of Higher Education and Scientific Research, 2020).

Teaching in Jordan began using chalkboards and soon graduated to transparencies and overhead projectors. Then PowerPoint took root in colleges with slides projected from a computer onto a classroom screen (Malkawi, 2007). With e-mail, videoconferencing, high-speed internet access, online legal libraries, and the like, education is quickly melding into a new shape. However, offering effective online classes requires more than simply taking the material from the conventional course and posting it onto a web-based repository. To be successful, the course needs to foster effective student engagement and be digitally dynamic. The solution is to offer a course that has a little bit of everything: personalised feedback from professors; discussion boards for interaction between students and law professors; guizzes with immediate feedback; and lessons containing the core reading materials.

During the COVID-19 crisis, Jordan universities are required to provide the Ministry of Higher Education and Research with the number of courses converted to online media and the number of students who log on to a university's online learning platforms (Hala, 2020). Some universities are using Skype to live broadcast professors' lectures, Google Classroom, Moodle, and Facebook (Al-albayt, 2020).

The current COVID-19 climate could provide a necessary platform for the digitalization of the curriculum for Jordan. For the foreseeable future, there will be only limited learning from university classes that have been moved online. 'Classroom professors' are likely required to undergo professional development and adopt continuous improvement philosophies to rapidly move to online delivery. Such university professors who taught effectively in face-to-face lectures and workshops may not find it effective or easy to deliver content digitally. The universities in Jordan are unlikely to be able to engage in training and development at the speed needed for this climate. It is also likely to be difficult for students who are used to conventional classrooms to learn online. The synthesis: a potential decline in learning quality in the short-term, despite best efforts.

#### Malaysia

Malaysia has been labelled "by far the worst-affected COVID-19 country in Southeast Asia" (New Straits Times, 2020b). However, the situation in Southeast Asia as well as other regions around the world is far from clear, as confirmed infections should not be confused with actual infections: restricted by testing capabilities, willingness, and frequencies. A mass religious pilgrimage - to some extent comparable to the thousands of infections linked to services of the Shincheonji Church of Jesus in Daegu, South Korea at a mosque complex in Kuala Lumpur (held in late February, 2020) was a source of hundreds of COVID-19 infections, with 16,000 attendees from Malaysia and other Southeast Asian countries, holding hands and sharing plates of food during the event (Reuters, 2020b). In response to the alarming increase of infections in Malaysia, Prime Minister Muhyiddin banned all non-essential social activities (including religious, sport, social, and cultural events) from 18-31 March to combat the spread of COVID-19 under a nationwide Movement Control Order (Tee, 2020).

As of 16 March 2020, the response by most of Malaysia's 20 public universities was to encourage or mandate online learning (Lim, 2020), using live streaming on Facebook or YouTube, Lightboard Video Technology, Zoom, or in-house e-learning platforms (Lim, 2020; Ramadan, 2020; Teoh, 2020; Universiti Malaysia Sarawak, 2020). This approach can be viewed as a fragmented approach to achieving higher education learning and teaching quality. This includes assessment strategies such as lab research continuing to be allowed at Universiti Kebangsaan Malaysia and Universiti Malaysia Trengganu; face-to-face lectures going on as usual at Universiti Utara Malaysia and International Islamic University Malaysia; or Universiti Malaysia Perlis banning their students from leaving campus without express permission (Lim, 2020).

After the nationwide closure of all public and private institutions of higher learning, Malaysia's Ministry of Higher Education took the unusual step to also prohibit all *digital* learning activities on 17 March (Asia Pacific University of Technology & Innovation, 2020). Both public universities and private higher education institutes are forbidden to conduct "any Teaching and Learning activities including in online mode, as well as examinations, vivas, student development and research activities" during the above-mentioned Restricted Movement Period (Asia Pacific University of Technology and Innovation, 2020).

#### Nigeria

Nigeria is the continent of Africa's most populous country and announced the closure of its airports to international flights for one month from 21 March 2020 in response to the COVID-19 situation (Adigun et al., 2020). On the same date, the Federal Ministry of Health confirmed there were currently 22 confirmed cases but no reported deaths at that time. Advisory measures related to social distancing were recommended along with suggestions to restrict travel, postpone and cancel large gatherings (Nigeria Centre for Disease Control, 2020). All public and private schools were ordered closed in 10 of 26 states to prevent the spread of the disease (Adnan, 2020).

Following on from the directive to close all schools, the National Universities Commission (NUC) ordered all universities in Nigeria to close (Ezeri, 2020). This was scheduled to last for a period of one month commencing from 23 March 2020. This was issued as a 'directive from federal government to prevent the spread of the virus' according to a NUC spokesperson (Adedigba, 2020) Fast-tracking of ongoing second term exams in Unity colleges was also advised following the ordering of closure of 104 unity schools by the Federal Ministry of Education (2020). On 29th March 2020, it was reported that there was a lockdown order in Lagos, the most populous city in sub-Saharan Africa for one week (*CNBC*, 2020).

#### **Republic of Ireland**

The island of Ireland has been and will be playing a special role in the Brexit process (Blitz et al., 2019) as it remains the only European Union (EU) territory with a shared land border with the United Kingdom (UK). As of 29 March (RTE, 2020; WHO, 2020a), there were 2415 confirmed cases spread amongst 33 identified clusters with 36 COVID-19 related deaths in the Republic of Ireland. The highest number of cases can be found in two geographical locations, namely Dublin (55%) and Cork (9%) with County Monaghan remaining the only county with no confirmed COVID-19 case yet. It is worthwhile mentioning that Dublin and Cork are the two most densely populated regions in the Republic of Ireland. Travel-related cases account for 35 percent of overall cases with community transmissions making up 42 percent of all cases.

The first COVID-19 case on the island of Ireland was confirmed on 28 February (RTE, 2020). This was followed by the first confirmed case in the Republic of Ireland on 29 February (RTE, 2020), a male secondary school student who returned home from a mid-term skiing trip to Northern Italy. COVID-19 has since dramatically escalated on the island of Ireland resulting in business, restaurant, pub, and entertainment facility closures, 'home office' work arrangements, 'social distancing guidelines', and the country's health system's infrastructure struggling to source sufficient numbers of COVID-19 testing equipment. This is a worrying fact as the number of tested people in Ireland remains below average compared to other EU counterparts (RTE, 2020). In certain instances, patients must wait for up to seven days to get an appointment to be tested for COVID-19.

Trinity College Dublin (2020) was the first Irish university to immediately close its physical infrastructure and move to remote online teaching the same day one of its students was confirmed positive for the COVID-19 infection in early March. On 12 March 2020 (UCD, 2020), University College Dublin (UCD) president Professor Andrew Deeks informed both staff and students of the closure of all UCD's physical infrastructure taking effect from 13 March until 29 March 2020 except the library and medical research facilities to be utilised combating COVID-19. The Irish Prime Minister Leo Varadkar visited UCD's National Virus Reference Laboratory on 19 March 2020 (*Independent*, 2020a) obtaining an overview of ongoing COVID-19 research.

In an unprecedented move in Irish history, on 16 March 2020 (Deeks et al., 2020) presidents of 21 higher educational institutions with the support of two student unions disseminated a cohesive and consistent message through email to all registered students in the respective institutions offering advice on COVID-19 and nationwide procedures to be implemented nationwide in order to maintain a satisfactory and safe learning environment utilising innovative educational technologies (EdTech) enabling remote learning and assessment.

Many of the Irish higher educational institutions (UCD, 2020; Trinity College Dublin, 2020; University College Cork, 2020; Queen's University, 2020), however, were not only closing their physical infrastructure until 29 March 2020. They have already informed both staff and students that both lectures and assessment, in a virtual and online environment, must be offered until the end of the academic year on 31 August 2020. UCD's Teaching and Learning (2020) – like many other higher educational institutions on the island of Ireland – has implemented dedicated teaching continuity measures for academic staff and students.

#### **Republic of Korea (South Korea)**

The first confirmed COVID-19 case in South Korea was on 20 January. On 29 March, South Korea had more than 9,500 cases and 105 deaths (WHO, 2020a). The outbreak and spread were primarily caused by a gathering at Shincheonji Church of Jesus at the Temple of the Tabernacle of the Testimony church in Daegu. However, South Korea learned from the 2015 outbreak of Middle East Respiratory Syndrome (MERS) (*Nature*, 2020) and has been widely praised for its disease control system and large-capacity healthcare system during the COVID-19 pandemic (Sonn, 2020). The country achieved slowing down the spread of the virus and maintain a downward trend in daily infections.

In South Korea, 1 March is the Independence Movement Day, and schools at all levels start the new academic year on 2 March. It is an important day for Koreans. Due to COVID-19, the Ministry of Education (MoE) postponed the school term (MoE, 2020) for the first time. All primary and secondary schools are on temporary vacation until 6 April (The Korea Herald, 2020). For higher education, the semester was postponed for two weeks, and the semester will be shortened from 16 weeks to 14 weeks (MoE, 2020). In addition, commencement and matriculation ceremonies are all cancelled to avoid mass gathering (MoE, 2020). Most of the universities adopted online teaching for one month (Seoul National University, Hankuk University of Foreign Studies). The universities provide face-to-face training workshops or guide for lecturers to be equipped with various modes of online teaching (HUFS, 2020). Also, examples of online teaching demonstrate to lecturers how to conduct lectures online, including voice-over PowerPoint teaching, uploading the videos on YouTube, real-time lectures using WebEx, Zoom or YouTube streaming. Lecturers are also encouraged to use a mixed mode of different teaching modes to deliver

online lectures (HUFS, 2020).

The Korea Education and Research Information Service (KERIS) is a public institution under the Korean MoE that promotes various projects and academic research related to Information and Communication Technology (ICT) in education ranging from primary to higher education (KERIS, 2020). Although the use of technology in teaching has been implemented in South Korea for almost two decades, solely online teaching is new to lecturers and students. In general, the universities regard the online teaching approach as a temporary solution and expect to resume face-to-face teaching after the crisis.

#### Singapore

As of 29 March, Singapore had 802 confirmed COVID-19 infections (with two deceased, 629 hospitalized and 212 having been discharged; WHO, 2020a; Upcode Academy, 2020). The city-state's use of public-health best practices (that have built on the experience of the SARS outbreak in 2003) have garnered praise from the World Health Organization (Seet, 2020) and its success so far may be attributed to several factors: rapid and widespread deployment of testing; rigorous, technology-informed contract tracing; real-time integrated tracking and analytics; the availability of expert medical care; and an efficiently-imposed system of quarantine orders, stay-at-home notices and leaves of absence (Craven et al., 2020; Singapore Ministry of Health, 2020). In this context, Singapore's education system has not witnessed measures quite as drastic as some other countries reviewed in our article: universities and schools have not been closed (with some institutions of higher learning currently teaching fully online, while others pursue blended learning approaches). However, graduation ceremonies and other large-scale events have been postponed throughout, and overseas placements (including internships and exchange programs) as well as inter-university and other external activities have all been suspended (Channel News Asia, 2020a; Singapore Ministry of Health, 2020). Affected students are being provided with alternative, credit-bearing learning arrangements such as online learning. Singapore's Ministry of Education has asked about 2,300 students in the local Autonomous Universities and polytechnics to return from their official overseas placements as soon as possible (Ang, H. M., 2020).

One Singaporean polytechnic has launched a short online course on infection control and prevention of COVID-19 (Ang, J., 2020). At the National University of Singapore School of Design and Environment, one of its professors became ill with COVID-19 in late January. Consequently, all lessons were conducted online from 14 February with assessments and meetings suspended as precautionary measures (*The Star*, 2020b). Face-to-face classes at local universities (including those run via Private Education Institutions) are supported by online strategies, galvanizing a sudden EdTech boom. Universities use web-conferencing platforms such as Zoom, Webinar, and Panopto, partially as contingency measures, and partially integrated into their learning management systems (James Cook University, 2020; National Technological University, 2020; National University of Singapore, 2020; Singapore University of Social Sciences, 2020). It remains to be seen whether this will be an event-driven adoption or whether educators will continue to use additional technological tools for their innovative andragogical practices in a post-crisis environment.

#### **South Africa**

In South Africa, there are 1,187 confirmed cases of COVID-19 on 29 March, with one reported death (WHO, 2020a). In response they issued regulations enforcing limitations of gatherings over 100 amongst other measures such as travel restrictions, self-isolating, and closing of schools (*South African News Agency*, 2020).

Some higher education institutions undertook precautionary measures following earlier concerns of a lack of urgency raised by the South African Union of Students (Kyama et al., 2020). The student union encouraged students to remain at home until formal decisions were made in the Ministry of Higher Education, particularly as one identified case was a student. Several institutions such as the University of Johannesburg, Fort Hare, Wits, and Cape Town suspended all face-to-face classes. Other universities such as Stellenbosch, Rhodes, and Witwatersrand suspended upcoming graduation ceremonies (Sobuwa, 2020). Following this, the Minister of Higher Education, Blade Nzimande, announced that all universities and colleges would be closed from 18 March until 15 April as an 'extended break'. Some university infrastructure and maintenance activities such as research work could continue, while institutions were advised to use the break to explore digital and online delivery methods for teaching and learning to support programmes at a later stage (Chothia, 2020).

The Ministry also placed travel restrictions on students or staff unless there is a critical reason, in which case the relevant authorities would need to be consulted. The advice was also given on self-isolating requirements for those with recent international travel. All symposia and conferences should be restricted and replaced with alternative formats. Universities were advised to develop mitigation plans for students residing on university campuses. They also advised some 12,000 South African students on study abroad experiences to stay in contact with their in-country contacts for further support and potential evacuation (South African Government, 2020).

#### South America (Chile and Brazil)

Latin America has strong ties to Italy with several flights a day to or from that country with Milan one of the major ports of exit from Italy and an epicentre of the pandemic (*PSB News Hour*, 2020). On 26 February, the first case in Latin America was identified as a man who visited the north of Italy in February (Rodriguez-Morales et al., 2020). Consequently, in Peru, Argentine, Venezuela, Chile, Brazil, Colombia and Puerto Rico, passengers arriving from Italy were subjected to fever checks and asked to sign declarations regarding any flu-like symptoms. Passengers suspected to be infected with COVID-19 were transferred to an isolation ward in a nearby hospital. As a new preventive measure, officials queried passengers regarding travel from a host of countries. Furthermore, Health Ministries are enforcing a four-to an eight-year prison sentence for quarantine violations (*PSB News Hour*, 2020).

Despite the enactment of these measures, as of 31 March, Brazil has reported 5,812 cases, and Chile has 2,738 confirmed COVID-19 infections (Worldometers, 2020). In total, the region has registered 341 deaths (Montanez, 2020). In order to combat the spread of COVID-19, Latin American countries have adopted typical preventive measures, e.g. cancellation of mass events, school and university classes, closure of borders, and restricting transit of foreign travelers (Montanez, 2020). Latin American universities reacted in vastly different ways to the pandemic, either keeping their premises open and functional or closing them down and moving to e-learning.

The University of São Paulo (USP) in Brazil announced on 11 March that it created a committee to monitor COVID-19 at the university, following the first case of a student affected (Globo.com, 2020). Following a geography student testing positive, USP suspended the geography course. At present, USP remains open and the Institute of Tropical Medicine team is investigating the genomic diversity of the virus that infected two patients in Brazil (Nuno, 2020). The Laboratory of Immunology at Incor (Heart Institute) at the Medical School of USP is developing a vaccine against COVID-19 (Bravo, 2020).

The Pontificia Universidad Católica de Chile (UC) provides a different case study. They announced the progressive move toward online coordination for teams from all areas of the University (Pontificia Universidad Católica de Chile, 2020). Great effort was put in place to reach all the students, therefore several messages of updates where shared on the university's social media channels (e.g. the official FaceBook page of UC). By 16 March, the University aimed to have only 25 percent of staff working on campus, with a further reduction to no more than 10 percent of officials by 20 March. The decision was taken after the Chilean Ministry of Health confirmed that the country reached Phase 3, with the number of cases having increased significantly and without traceability. E-learning replaced classroom teaching, with academics preparing to conduct courses using the same academic schedule and employing the Canvas platform.

#### **United Kingdom**

As of 29 March, there were 17,093 confirmed positive cases, with 1,019 deaths (WHO, 2020a). The risk level throughout England had been raised to high. Early in February, the first UK case of the virus was a Chinese national student from the University of York (*BBC News*, 2020a). They had not attended campus or stayed in student accommodation. The Vice-Chancellor of the University stated that the university would be open and continue to operate as normal, while providing advice on precautionary measures. On 20 March, the British Government declared a nationwide closure of public houses, restaurants and other institutions while pledging a range of support packages for employees and employers affected by

the social distancing and isolation requirements (*BBC News*, 2020b). On the 25 March, the Prime Minister revealed new measures in the face of a 'national emergency' that the public must be isolated in their own homes with minimal contact with others for a period of 3 weeks.

Since then, the situation has changed drastically in the UK. UK universities are not only facing uncertain times in relation to the unknown factors related to 'Brexit' and the impact of leaving the European Union (e.g. recruitment and student experience), but are now responding to a number of students being unable to attend their place in university due to travel restrictions with no endpoint currently in sight (Gov. uk, 2020). There has been a flurry of measures announced by the British Government from 20 March which has required a shift in higher education learning and teaching.

In addition, Universities UK (2020) recently stated they are now seeing measures across the sector such as shifting to online delivery of teaching as far as possible, encouraging working from home, postponing graduation ceremonies, cancelling open days, and changing examination arrangements. Scotland's universities are also deploying similar measures (*BBC News*, 2020c). Some Universities (e.g. University of Hull and University of Exeter) had already suspended face-to-face teaching. Universities may not be planning to fully close and are committed to supporting students living on or nearby to campuses while maintaining infrastructure particularly around some research priorities which cannot be left unmonitored (*BBC News*, 2020d, 2020e). There is also a recognised need to support international students separated from friends and family (Morgan, 2020).

There is a growing tension for those seeking entry to University in the next academic period. The British Government has closed down schools except for some students with special circumstances (such as those being children of people identified as 'key workers' such as healthcare staff), meaning 'O' level and 'A' level exams have been suspended or cancelled (BBC News, 2020f). Morgan (2020) outlines that admissions to university may be affected by these measures. Bothwell (2020), reports that universities should focus on introducing more flexible admission processes, delay start dates and relax some entry requirements. This does not necessarily mean reducing English requirements for international students, rather they should instead be providing extra support and opportunities for those that have not met such requirements to improve those skills whilst on their course. Advance HE (2020) are also offering online services to maintain as flexible a service as possible. There has been some controversy over what appears to be universities suggesting a move to unconditional offers for places amidst the COVID-19 confusion, with arguments being posed that this may affect student decision making where they might choose a course that is not in their best interest (BBC News, 2020g). Meanwhile, some students are creating voluntary groups to help support fellow students and members of their communities during the advised social distancing and isolation measures put in place (BBC News, 2020h, 2020i).

Since leaving the EU on 29 February 2020, the government of Northern Ireland is only obliged to follow UK directives,

being 'officially' part of the UK and not obliged to follow EU guidelines anymore. Although, having only left the EU a few weeks ago, there is still ongoing confusion not only among the two governments but more so among citizens living in border regions due to conflicting policies, guidelines and travel restrictions imposed by respective administrations. For instance, all schools, colleges, and universities in the Republic of Ireland were closed on 13 March (HSE, 2020), while Northern Irish schools, colleges, and universities remained open until 20 March (Public Health Agency Northern Ireland, 2020). This caused widespread confusion and anxiety among many employees usually commuting daily between the two jurisdictions. Since global travel restrictions imposed by the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade (2020), Republic of Ireland-based employees found themselves left in limbo over the period of approximately one week being advised against all non-essential travel including the UK and Northern Ireland (Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, 2020). However, Northern Ireland-based employees were still allowed traveling to the Republic of Ireland as the UK government only implemented widespread travel restrictions on the 17 March 2020 (Gov.uk, 2020) one week after EU member states instigated theirs.

#### **United Arab Emirates**

As of 29 March, the total number of COVID-19 cases in the United Arab Emirates (UAE) has reached 468, with two reported deaths (WHO 2020a). The UAE has a low infection rate, and a low death rate. Right from the start, in the light of the COVID-19 pandemic, the UAE has been successful in containing the spread of the virus by taking several safety measures. The measures include the closure of all schools and universities, cancelling public events, suspending entry into the country, precautionary measures by food outlets, limiting flights, country-wide disinfection, and adopting working from home for employees (*CNBC*, 2020). In response to the COVID-19, all UAE universities have moved their teaching online (KHDA, 2020).

As a result of this world-changing situation, many UAE universities have suddenly been thrust into a new world of digital delivery. Zayed University will adopt Adobe Connect, University of Sharjah and United Arab Emirates University have adopted Blackboard systems, and Heriot-Watt University Dubai will virtual learning tool, called Vision (*The National*, 2020; UAEU, 2020). Hamdan Bin Mohammed Smart University was the first e-University in the UAE (inaugurated in February 2009) and has extensive experience in delivering content online (HBMSU, 2020a). Therefore, HBMSU is assisting other higher education institutions in implementing online classes. Educators and professors in UAE universities have been attending training on effective online delivery in higher education (HBMSU, 2020b).

Online education is a complex issue. It is important to set realistic understandings and expectations of how it can support students affected by COVID-19 measures. Universities are not progressing strategic moves to online teaching. Rather, they are moving to emergency online delivery of in-person content. UAE higher education institutions are uniquely positioned to continue to engage students in interactive discussions (whether synchronous through web meeting tools) or asynchronous (through discussion boards and other tools). It is not yet clear whether these digital pedagogy evolutions are going to create permanent fixtures in UAE higher education or whether they will be reverted at the eradication of global COVID-19.

#### **United States of America**

Like other western countries, the United States of America initially responded to meet the needs of Chinese students who were unable to travel and address the impact of reduced enrolments as a result. With the first suspected on-campus case reported the week of 17 February, the response from higher education across the US was to support staff and student safety, with many organisations publishing resources on self-protection and prevention. With the country's head of state and many media outlets downplaying the impact of COVID-19, and spring break leaving many campuses empty, the higher education sector did not begin a significant online education response until March, with several eminent institutions making an announcement early in March, and many others joining by mid-March. Then the infection rate dramatically increased, and by late March, the number of confirmed cases in the USA had surpassed China. As of 29 March, there were 103,321 confirmed COVID-19 positive cases, with 1,668 deaths (WHO, 2020a). Harvard University (Herpich, 2020) announced on 10 March, it would move to full online delivery by 23 March (as did Massachusetts Institute of Technology: MIT). Yale, Princeton, Stanford, and the University of California, whereas Southern Oregon University (2020) announced on 19 March, it would also deliver all instruction remotely by the same date. Many universities moved Spring Break by one week to allow the transition to online, with an analysis of higher education in Texas (Bawab, 2020) revealing that whilst the majority will return with online instruction, some institutions as of the 22 March have yet to decide. Whilst some websites (Clark, 2020) by mid-March were reporting only 5 percent (260 out of 5,300) higher education institutions had decided to move to online instruction with minimal on-campus presence, anecdotal evidence suggests most higher education institutions have made the transition.

#### Discussion

The synthesis and meta-analysis of the twenty countries across all six World Health Organization (2020c) regions show distinct similarities and differences to the approach taken in higher education. Table 3 summarises the metaanalysis from the above information, including the economic status of each country, using the World Economic Situation and Prospects (WESP, 2020) categories, the COVID-19 status according to the number of cases per one million population (Worldometer, 2020), and UNESCO (2020) monitoring of school closures. This analysis highlights certain trends across the globe.

Nearly all the countries categorised as developed economies are reporting a high number of cases per one million population. None have taken the approach of extending their semester break and most are closing campuses and moving to online instruction, except for the United States of America. This contrasts with the countries categorised as developing economies. While the majority have closed their schools, Brazil and Singapore continue to only have localised closures and not a country-wide policy. According to UNESCO (2020), there is no country-wide policy on school closures for Brazil, Canada, Greenland, Russian Federation, and the United States of America. Universities in China, Hong Kong, India, the Republic of Korea (South Korea), and South Africa took the approach of moving the semester break dates (extending or starting early). Of these, China, Hong Kong, and, to some extent, the Republic of Korea (South Korea) and South Africa have implemented an online instruction strategy to support students to continue with their studies.

Except for Malaysia, Republic of Korea (South Korea) and Indonesia, the analysis also shows that countries closer to China or with a larger number of COVID-19 cases per one million of their population have a digital strategy for higher education across the nation. Interestingly, Malaysia's response was to move online but higher education providers have now been instructed not to provide online tuition to restrict movement (Asia Pacific University of Technology & Innovation, 2020). There is an opportunity for higher education providers in countries who have yet to experience a growth in cases to establish their online instruction strategy now.

However, migrating from traditional or blended learning to a fully virtual and online delivery strategy will not happen overnight and is associated with many challenges with many questions to this stage remaining unanswered, such as the lack of 'home office' infrastructure (Do academics have sufficient recording and internet bandwidth available?), student infrastructure (How can students access online and virtual content from remote locations? What about accessing content from jurisdictions where Internet access is monitored and restricted by the Government?), and general skillsets needed to professionally design and offer online/ virtual education, just to name a few.

| WESP<br>(2020)<br>category | Country                         | COVID-19<br>Cases/1M<br>pop <sup>#</sup> | Extension of<br>semester<br>break | Reported<br>campus<br>closures | Reported<br>move to online<br>teaching |
|----------------------------|---------------------------------|--|-----------------------------------|--------------------------------|--|
| Developed                  | Australia                       | 166                                      | No                                | All                            | All                                    |
| economies                  | Germany                         | 745                                      | No                                | All                            | All                                    |
|                            | Italy                           | 1,616                                    | No                                | All                            | All                                    |
|                            | Republic of Ireland             | 530                                      | No                                | All                            | All                                    |
|                            | United Kingdom                  | 288                                      | No                                | All                            | All                                    |
|                            | United States of America        | 431                                      | No                                | Some                           | Some                                   |
| Developing                 | Brazil                          | 20                                       | No                                | Some                           | Some                                   |
| economies                  | China                           | 57                                       | Yes                               | All                            | All                                    |
|                            | Chile                           | 112                                      | No                                | All                            | Some                                   |
|                            | Egypt                           | 6  | No                                | All                            | All                                    |
|                            | Hong Kong                       | 86                                       | Yes                               | All                            | All                                    |
|                            | India                           | 0.8                                      | Yes                               | All                            | Some                                   |
|                            | Indonesia                       | 5  | No                                | All                            | Some                                   |
|                            | Jordan                          | 25                                       | No                                | All                            | Some                                   |
|                            | Malaysia                        | 81                                       | No                                | All                            | No                                     |
|                            | Nigeria                         | 0.5                                      | No                                | All                            | Some                                   |
|                            | Republic of Korea (South Korea) | 188                                      | Yes                               | All                            | Some                                   |
|                            | Singapore                       | 144                                      | No                                | Some                           | Some                                   |
|                            | South Africa                    | 22                                       | Yes                               | All                            | Some                                   |
|                            | United Arab Emirates            | 58                                       | No                                | All                            | Some                                   |

The analysis highlighted the variability within nations for higher education organisations to implement digital strategies, largely based on the resources available to the organisation and the cohort of students attending the organisation. This was more noticeable in countries categorised as developing economies. For example, Jordan reported several low technology solutions to support online instruction, including narrated PowerPoint presentations and freeware, such as Skype, Google Classroom, Moodle, and Facebook. They can engage their students with the resources available, so that the impact on learning is minimised where possible. Whilst many higher education organizations in countries where schools are closed have initially focused on transitioning to the online environment, the focus is now on online pedagogy. Never has there been a time for a coordinated, collaborative, and collective global response to the best practice principles for online instruction. And in a time of global crisis, there is an opportunity for shared resources and expertise across the world to ensure the education of our students can continue in the face of COVID-19.

We caveat this paper with recognition of the lack of information to date on the pedagogical approaches and principles being adopted with the rapid movement to digital education. This has the potential to be an enabler of more flexible and innovative digital methods of education, but it could also lead to less quality assurance activities while the focus is on revenue mitigation. Universities undergoing a rapid change period need to be conscious of their ability to continuously monitor the quality of the learning design.

#### Conclusion

This paper highlights what we term the intra-period COVID-19 response for a series of universities across twenty countries. This analysis demonstrates diverse responses to a complex challenge. With the presence of more accurate data, it would be possible to map out rates of technological adoption among the countries' universities from extended starting periods as an opportunity to 'wait out' the fourteenday travel guarantine. On one side of the extreme, one group of universities did very little to respond and opted to meet their government's minimum standards (e.g. 1.5-meter distance or reduced social gatherings). On the other side, universities rapidly closed their face-to-face operations and moved to digitalised education. Some universities, like the University of Tasmania, were already partially prepared for this endeavor given the University had some blended or fully online offerings. Other universities had a lot more ground to cover.

The aim of this paper was to discuss university responses across the world. The goal: to support a knowledge-sharing activity across a balanced sample of universities. At this stage, there is a recognition that the sector needs to unite to postulate a future where students can be supported digitally, without compromising academic quality and standards of the curriculum. We suspect the status updates from each of the university's positions will change significantly in the coming months as governments mandate diverse directives relating to gatherings, social outings, and similar. Universities have a role in the transition to support a society that needs to stay at home for periods of time, and higher education may be a valuable addition to their productive home environments in the short and potentially medium-term.

#### Acknowledgments

Dr Sukyoung An, Ms Shannon Tan, and Mr Matthew Knox for their valuable research assistance.

#### References

Adedigba, A. (2020, March 20). Coronavirus: NUC announces closure of Nigerian universities, *Premium Times*. https:// www.premiumtimesng.com/news/headlines/382880coronavirus-nuc-announces-closure-of-nigerianuniversities.html

Adigun, B., Mednick, S., & Anna, C. (2020, March 22). Africa lockdowns begin as coronavirus cases above 1,000. *AP News*. https://apnews.com/ da6ca5326ab2d3d81bd5d9b9ba4321ce

Adnan, A. (2020, March 19). *Nigeria ramps up response efforts to smash coronavirus, Anadolu Agency*. https://www.aa.com.tr/en/africa/nigeria-ramps-up-response-efforts-to-smash-coronavirus/1771922

Advance HE. (2020). *Coronavirus (COVID-19) updates*. https://www.advance-he.ac.uk/coronavirus-COVID-19-updates

ANSA (Agenzia Nazionale Stampa Associata). (2020, February 26). Coronavirus: Thermal scanner at Unibas [Italian]. Basilicata. http://www.ansa.it/basilicata/notizie/2020/02/26/ coronavirus-scanner-termico-allunibas\_1147963f-0e34-4dbe-96a9-4e76a15b5264.html

Ahram Online. (2020, March 14). Egypt Closes Schools and Universities for Two Weeks over Coronavirus Concerns. Ahram Online. http://english.ahram.org.eg/ NewsContent/1/64/365268/Egypt/Politics-/Egypt-closesschools-and-universities-for-two-week.aspx

Alexandria University. (2002). *Live Broadcast of Student Classes Start*. https://www.alexu.edu.eg/index.php/ar/2018-04-02-10-35-29/5684

American University in Cairo. (2020). AUC Next Steps on COVID-19: Online Instruction to Begin. https://www. aucegypt.edu/news/auc-next-steps-COVID-19-onlineinstruction-begin

American University in Cairo. (2020). AUC Vice President for Digital Transformation's Message on Online Instruction. https://www.aucegypt.edu/news/auc-vice-presidentdigital-transformations-message-online-instruction

Ang, H. M. (2020, March 30). 2,300 polytechnic and university students asked to return from overseas placements amid COVID-19 pandemic: MOE. *Channel News Asia*. https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/singapore/2-300-polytechnic-and-university-students-asked-to-return-from-12588588

Ang, J. (2020, March 11). Coronavirus: Free online course on understanding COVID-19 launched. *The Straits Times*. https://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/education/ coronavirus-free-online-course-on-understanding-COVID-

#### 19-launched

Asharq, Al-Awsat. (2020, March 15). *Egypt, Jordan shut schools, universities as virus-hit cases increase*. https://aawsat.com/english/home/article/2181011/egypt-jordan-shut-schools-universities-virus-hit-cases-increase

Asia Pacific University of Technology & Innovation. (2020). *COVID-19 updates & advisory*. http://www.apu.edu.my/ COVID-19-updates-advisory

Australian National University. (2020). *Information for students – 17 March 2020*. https://www.anu.edu.au/news/all-news/information-for-students-0

Bagshaw, E. (2020, March 18). Travel warning raised, indoor mass gatherings over 100 people prohibited. *Sydney Morning Herald*. https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/ travel-warning-raised-indoor-mass-gatherings-over-100people-prohibited-20200318-p54b85.html

Bawab, N. (2020, March 19). Here's what Texas universities and colleges are doing in response to COVID-19. *WFAA8 ABC*. https://www.wfaa.com/article/news/health/coronavirus/ list-texas-universities-that-have-suspended-study-abroador-travel-programs/287-4242e7fe-f39b-4322-a8d1-3de59cff46f3

*BBC News.* (2020a, February 1). Health: Coronavirus: UK patient is University of York student. BBC. https://www.bbc. com/news/health-51337400

*BBC News.* (2020b, March 20). UK PM Boris Johnson announces closure of pub, bars and restaurants. BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/av/uk-51980664/uk-pm-boris-johnson-announces-closure-of-pub-bars-and-restaurants

*BBC News.* (2020c, March 15). Coronavirus: Scottish universities and colleges announce new measures. BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-scotland-51880666

*BBC News*. (2020d, March 16). Coronavirus: University of Hull suspends 'face-to-face' teaching. BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-humber-51917966

*BBC News*. (2020e, March 16). Coronavirus: Exeter University to stop 'face-to-face' teaching. BBC. https://www.bbc.com/ news/uk-england-devon-51917175

*BBC News*. (2020f, March 21). COVID-19: What's happening with schools?. BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/av/health-51982025/COVID-19-what-s-happening-with-schools

*BBC News*. (2020g, March 23). Unis must stop unconditional offers in virus confusion, BBC. https://www.bbc.com/news/education-52010858.

*BBC News.* (2020h, March 18). Coronavirus: Oxford University students set up help group. BBC. https://www.bbc.com/ news/uk-england-oxfordshire-51946854

BBC News. (2020i, March 18). Coronavirus: Oxford University

students set up help group, BBC. https://www.bbc.com/ news/uk-england-oxfordshire-51946854.

Berlinger, J., McKeehan, B., & John, T. (2020, January 26). January 26 coronavirus news. *CNN World*. https://edition. cnn.com/asia/live-news/coronavirus-outbreak-hnk-intl-01-26-20/h\_1fcc59150c2d786b87065a05633f35ca

Bin Nasser, N. (2020, February 26) Coronavirus: A matter of time. *Jordan Times*. http://jordantimes.com/opinion/nasser-bin-nasser/coronavirus-matter-time

Blitz, J., Brunsden, J. & Hughes, L. (2019, December 18). Brexit timeline: Key dates in the UK's divorce from the EU. *Financial Times Online*. https://www.ft.com/content/64e7f218-4ad4-11e7-919a-1e14ce4af89b.

*Bloomberg.* (2020, March 30). Indonesia prepares to lock down 30m people to curb spread of virus. *The Business Times* (Singapore). https://www.businesstimes.com.sg/ government-economy/indonesia-prepares-to-lock-down-30m-people-to-curb-spread-of-virus.

Bothwell, E. (2020, March 18). Flexible admissions could mitigate COVID-19 impact. *Times Higher Education*. https://www.timeshighereducation.com/news/flexible-admissions-could-mitigate-COVID-19-impact

Bravo, A. (2020). University of São Paulo is developing vaccine against COVID-19 different from the North American model. *Paise&Filhos*. https://paisefilhos.uol.com.br/noticias/ universidade-de-sao- paulo-esta-desenvolvendo-vacina-contra-COVID-19-diferente-do-modelo-norte- americano/

Bronzini, S., Emiliano, M., & Sebastiano, L. (2020, February 26). Coronavirus, Medicine internships suspended in Bari. Students: "Explain why" [Italian]. *La Repubblica*. https://bari.repubblica.it/cronaca/2020/02/26/news/coronavirus\_sospesi\_i\_tirocini\_per\_gli\_studenti\_di\_medicina\_di\_bari-249627906

Cappelletti, A. (2020, March 13). China's coronavirus lockdown: 'In this situation, it is important to just keep going'. *Times Higher Education*. https://www.timeshighereducation. com/opinion/chinas-coronavirus-lockdown-situation-it-important-just-keep-going

Chan, H. (2020, February 26). With on-campus classes suspended amid coronavirus, Hong Kong student unions push for partial refunds. *South China Morning Post.* https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/education/article/3049206/coronavirus-campus-classes-suspended-hong-kong-student

*Channel News Asia.* (2020a, March 16). Universities, polytechnics suspend overseas placements as Singapore widens border restrictions. https://www.channelnewsasia. com/news/singapore/coronavirus-singapore-universities-polytechnics-suspend-overseas-12540158

*Channel News Asia.* (2020b, February 26). Brazil confirms first case of COVID-19 in Latin America. https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/world/brazil-confirms-first-

coronavirus-case- latin-america-COVID-19-12472680

Chothia, A. (2020, March 17). Coronavirus outbreak closes all South African universities, colleges. *The South African*. https://www.thesouthafrican.com/news/coronavirus-south-african-universities-colleges-closed-nzimande

Clark E. (2020, March 13). Hundreds of universities closing across the US in response to coronavirus threat. *Chemistry World*. https://www.chemistryworld.com/news/hundreds-of-universities-closing-across-the-us-in-response-to-coronavirus-threat/4011337.article

*CNBC*. (2020, March 29). Famously boisterous Nigerian mega-city Lagos adjusts to coronavirus lockdown. *CNBC: Health and Science*. https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/29/ famously-boisterous-nigerian-mega-city-lagos-adjusts-to-coronavirus-lockdown.html.

*CNN*. (2020, March 23). German Chancellor Angela Merkel goes into self-quarantine. https://edition.cnn. com/2020/03/22/world/angela-merkel-coronavirus-quarantine/index.html

Craven, M., Liu, L., Mysore, M., & Wilson, M. (2020). *COVID-19: Implications for business*. McKinsey & Company. https:// www.mckinsey.com/business-functions/risk/our-insights/ COVID-19-implications-for-business

De Giorgio, T. (2020, February 26). Coronavirus in Lombardy, at the Politecnico di Milano the degree thesis is discussed via Skype [Italian]. *La Repubblica*. https://milano.repubblica. it/cronaca/2020/02/26/news/coronavirus\_in\_lombardia\_ al\_politecnico\_di\_milano\_la\_tesi\_di\_laurea\_si\_discute\_via\_ skype-249628719/

Deeks, A. (2020). *Message to Students from Presidents of Irish Universities and Institutes of Technology*. Email communication on 16 March 2020.

Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade. (2020). *General COVID-19 travel advisory in operation*. https://www2.hse.ie/ coronavirus/.

Department of Health and Social Care and Public Health England. (2020, March 23). *Number of coronavirus (COVID-19) cases and risk in the UK.* GOV.UK. https://www. gov.uk/guidance/coronavirus-COVID-19-information-forthe-public

Duncan, G. (2020, March 14). Coronavirus: how UAE universities will hold lectures online. *The National*. https://www.thenational.ae/uae/education/coronavirus-how-uae-universities-will-hold-lectures-online-1.992335.

Erezi, D. (2020, March 20). NUC orders closure of all universities nationwide. *The Guardian*. https://guardian.ng/ news/nuc-orders-closure-of-all-universities-nationwide

European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. (2020). *Risk assessment: Outbreak of acute respiratory syndrome associated with a novel coronavirus, Wuhan, China; first update.* European Centre for Disease Prevention and Control. https://www.ecdc.europa.eu/en/publications-data/ risk-assessment-outbreak-acute-respiratory-syndromeassociated-novel-coronavirus

Federal Ministry of Education. (2020). *COVID-19: Fg orders closure of unity schools*. Federal Ministry of Education. http://education.gov.ng/wp-content/uploads/2020/03/COVID-19-FG-ORDERS-CLOSURE-OF-UNITY-SCHOOLS.pdf

Foreign & Commonwealth Office. (2020). *Travel advice: coronavirus (COVID-19).* GOV.UK. https://www.gov.uk/guidance/travel-advice-novel-coronavirus

Gajah Mada University. (2020). UGM Chancellor issued circular letter of limiting maximum activities on campus. https://www.ugm.ac.id/en/news/19172-ugm-chancellor-issued-circular-letter-of-limiting-maximum-activities-on-campus

Geuna, S. (2020, March 13). The online teaching of the University of Turin: over 4,200 hours of video, 25 thousand daily accesses [Italian]. *Libero 24x7*. http://247.libero.it/ lfocus/41345809/1/la-didattica-online-dell-universit-ditorino-oltre-4-200-ore-di-video-25mila-accessi-giornalieri

Ghaliya, G. (2020). Indonesia scraps national exams dur to COVID-19. *The Jakarta Post*. https://www.thejakartapost. com/news/2020/03/24/indonesia-scraps-national-exams-due-to-COVID-19.html

Globo.com. (2020). USP creates committee to monitor coronavirus at university. Globo. https://g1.globo.com/sp/sao-paulo/noticia/2020/03/11/usp-cria-comite-para-acompanhar-coronavirus-na-universidade.ghtml

Gov.UK. (2020). *Travel advice: Coronavirus (COVID-19).* https://www.gov.uk/guidance/travel-advice-novel-coronavirus.

GovHK. (2020a). *Statistics on passenger traffic (February 2020)*. https://www.immd.gov.hk/eng/message\_from\_us/ stat.html

GovHK. (2020b). *LCQ10: Impacts of the epidemic on schools and parents of students.* https://www.info.gov.hk/gia/general/202003/18/P2020031800544.htm?fontSize=1

Hamdan Bin Mohammed Smart University. (2020a). *Ministry* of Education and Hamdan Bin Mohammed Smart University qualifies more than 42,000 teachers in UAE & the region. https://www.hbmsu.ac.ae/news/ministry-education-and-hamdan-bin-mohammed-smart-university-qualifies-more-42000-teachers-uae

Hamdan Bin Mohammed Smart University. (2020b). *Hamden University* | *Accredited Smart University in U.A.E.* https://www.hbmsu.ac.ae

Hankuk University of Foreign Studies. (2020). *Office of Information Systems*. http://ois.hufs.ac.kr/notice1.html

Heidelberg University. (2020). COVID-19 Update: Remote classes, campus closed. https://www.heidelberg.edu/about/

news/2020/COVID-19-update-remote-classes-campus-closed

Herpich, N. (2020, March 10). Q&A on Harvard's move to online learning. *Harvard Gazette*. https://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2020/03/officials-detail-universitys-move-to-online-learning-to-combat-coronavirus/

Hong Kong Baptist University. (2020). *Suspension of on-campus face-to-face classes – update*. http://ehsu.hkbu.edu. hk/2019-nCOV/20200318\_PVC%20announcement.pdf

Houlden, S., & Veletsianos, G. (2020). *Coronavirus pushes universities to switch to online classes – but are they ready?*. The Conversation. https://theconversation.com/coronavirus-pushes-universities-to-switch-to-online-classes-but-are-they-ready-132728

HSE. (2020). *Coronavirus (COVID-19)*. https://www2.hse.ie/ coronavirus/.

Hui, L. (2020, February 25). University students express solidarity with China's novel coronavirus victims in Faridabad, India. *Xinhuanet.* http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-02/25/c\_138815369\_2.htm

ICEF. (2020). Coronavirus triggers travel restrictions and other countermeasures. ICEF Monitor. https://monitor.icef. com/2020/01/coronavirus-triggers-travel-restrictions-and-other-countermeasures/

Independent. (2020a). Coronavirus. Independent.ie. https://www.independent.ie/world-news/coronavirus/.

*Independent*. (2020b). We must all strive to do our bit in face of the unknown. *Independent.ie*. https://www.independent.ie/opinion/editorial/we-must-all-strive-to-do-our-bit-in-face-of-the-unknown-39057140.html.

*Indonesia Expat.* (2020, March 25). Indonesia and COVID-19. *Indonesia Expat.* https://indonesiaexpat.biz/featured/ COVID-19-and-indonesia/

Jakarta Globe. (2020, March 15). Cities Turn to Online Learning to Prevent COVID-19 Spreading Among Students. Jakarta Globe. https://jakartaglobe.id/news/cities-turn-toonline-learning-to-prevent-COVID19-spreading-amongstudents

James Cook University. (2020). *Singapore Campus of James Cook University: COVID-19 Action Plan*. https://www.jcu.edu.sg/\_\_data/assets/pdf\_file/0018/1025442/JCUS-COVID-19-Action-Plan-2020-17-Mar-2020.pdf

Khaberni. (2020). *Universities Ready for Online Classes*. https://www.khaberni.com/news/-قوت/338508-ينورتكلال-ميلعتل

Khaliq, R. (2020). *China prolongs school closure amid coronavirus outbreak*. Anadolu Agency. https://www.aa.com. tr/en/asia-pacific/china-prolongs-school-closure-amid-coronavirus-outbreak/1716100

Kyama, R., Kokutse, F., Dell, S. (2020, February 21). COVID-19– Kenya, Ghana, and South Africa students stay put. *University World News*. https://www.universityworldnews.com/post. php?story=20200221140301259

Lau, J., Yang, B., & Dasgupta, R. (2020, March 12). Will the coronavirus make online education go viral?. *Times Higher Education*. https://www.timeshighereducation.com/ features/will-coronavirus-make-online-education-go-viral

Leung, M., & Sharma, Y. (2020, February 21). Online classes try to fill education gap during epidemic. *University World News*. https://www.universityworldnews.com/post. php?story=2020022108360325

Lim, I. (2020, March 16). COVID-19: What are Malaysia's public universities doing? Online classes and more. *Malay Mail.* https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2020/03/16/ COVID-19-what-are-malaysias-public-universities-doingonline-classes-and-mo/1847071

Macquarie University. (2020). *Coronavirus (COVID-19) infection: latest information*. https://www.mq.edu.au/about/ coronavirus-faqs

Malkawi, B. (2007). Law in Jordan gets wired: Developing and teaching law courses online. *Arab Law Quarterly, 21*(4), 364-378.

Mansoor, S. (2020, March 12). India is the world's secondmost populous country. Can it handle the coronavirus outbreak? *Time*. https://time.com/5801507/coronavirusindia/

McKenzie, L. (2020, February 25). Coronavirus forces universities online. *Inside Higher Education*. https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2020/02/25/coronavirus-forces-us-universities-online-china

Ministero della Salute. (2020). *New coronavirus*. Ministry of Health. http://www.salute.gov.it/nuovocoronavirus/

Ministry of Education. (2020). *MoE convenes a meeting for pan-governmental international student support team.* http://english.moe.go.kr/boardCnts/view.

Ministry of Higher Education and Scientific Research (2014). *Higher education in numbers 2014-2017.* http://portal. mohesr.gov.eg/ar-eg/Pages/Higher-education-in-numbers. aspx.

Monash University. (2020). *COVID-19 – fact sheet. Monash University.* https://www.monash.edu/news/COVID-19-fact-sheet

Montanez, A. (2020). Number of confirmed cases of novel coronavirus (COVID-19) in Latin America and the Caribbean as of March 31, 2020, by country. https://www.statista.com/ statistics/1101643/latin-america-caribbean-coronavirus-cases/

Morgan, J. (2020, March 19). Schools shutdown creates UK university admissions uncertainty. *Times Higher Education*.

https://www.timeshighereducation.com/news/schoolsshutdown-creates-uk-university-admissions-uncertainty

Morris, I. (2020). COVID-19 makes data connectivity as critical as toilet paper. Light Reading. https://www.lightreading. com/optical-ip/fttx/COVID-19-makes-data-connectivity-as-critical-as-toilet-paper/d/d-id/758195

Nanyang Technological University. (2020). *i-NTUlearn*. http://enewsletter.ntu.edu.sg/itconnect/2017-08/Pages/ iNTUlearn.aspx?AspxAutoDetectCookieSupport=1

National University of Singapore. (2020). Toolkit for *e-learning*. http://www.nus.edu.sg/cdtl/professional-development/expand/toolkit-for-e-learning

*Nature*. (2020, March 18). South Korea is reporting intimate details of COVID-19 cases: has it helped?. *Nature*. https://www.nature.com/articles/d41586-020-00740-y

*New Straits Times.* (2020a, March 29). Indonesia mulls lockdown. COVID-19 death toll hits 114. New Straits Times. https://www.nst.com.my/world/world/2020/03/579298/ indonesia-mulls-lockdown-COVID-19-death-toll-hits-114

*New Straits Times.* (2020b, March 16). 125 new COVID-19 cases in Malaysia, tally jumps to 553. New Straits Times. https:// www.nst.com.my/news/nation/2020/03/575121/125-new-COVID-19-cases-malaysia-tally-jumps-553

New York University Shanghai. (2020). *Remote teaching and learning to begin February 17*. https://shanghai.nyu.edu/news/remote-teaching-and-learning-begin-february-17

Ng, A. (2020, March 4). Coronavirus: UAE cancels events, announces school closures. *CNBC*. https://www.cnbc. com/2020/03/04/coronavirus-uae-cancels-events-announces-school-closures.html

Nuno, F. (2020). First cases of coronavirus disease (COVID-19) in Brazil, South America (2 genomes, 3rd March 2020). http://virological.org/t/first-cases-of-coronavirus-disease-COVID-19-in-brazil-south-america-2-genomes-3rdmarch-2020/409

Paulo, S. (2020). USP creates committee to monitor coronavirus at university. https://g1.globo.com/sp/sao-paulo/ noticia/2020/03/11/usp-cria-comite-para-acompanharcoronavirus-na-universidade.ghtml

Perez, S. (2020). *Neilsen explains how COVID-19 could impact media usage across the US*. TechCrunch. https://techcrunch. com/2020/03/17/nielsen-explains-how-COVID-19-could-impact-media-usage-across-the-u-s/

Perrotta, C. (2020). Coronavirus quarantine could spark an online learning boom. The Conversation. https:// theconversation.com/coronavirus-quarantine-could-sparkan-online-learning-boom-132180

Pontificia Universidad Católica de Chile. (2020). *Home*. https://www.uc.cl/#

Power, J. (2020, March 21). Coronavirus: Cases in the Republic rise to 785 as government response criticised. *The Irish Times.* https://www.irishtimes.com/news/health/coronavirus/coronavirus-cases-in-republic-rise-to-785-as-government-response-criticised-1.4209037.

*Press Trust of India.* (2020, March 13). Several states in shutdown mode, total number of coronavirus cases 81. Press Trust of India. https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/ states-shutdown-coronavirus-case-1655258-2020-03-13

*PSB News Hour.* (2020, February 27). With first case, Latin america prepares for COVID-19 virus. https://www.pbs.org/ newshour/world/with-first-case-latin-america-prepares-for-COVID-19-virus

Public Health Agency Northern Ireland. (2020). COVID-19 (coronavirus). https://www.publichealth.hscni.net/news/COVID-19-coronavirus.

Public Health England. (2020). *Guidance: Number of coronavirus (COVID-19) cases and risk in the UK*. https://www.gov.uk/guidance/coronavirus-COVID-19-information-for-the-public

Qu, L. (2020). Online learning: When class is just a click away. Duke Kunshan University. https://www.scmp.com/tech/ enterprises/article/3048891/chinas-traditional-schoolsembrace-online-learning-coronavirus

Queen's University Belfast. (2020). COVID-19 (Coronavirus): FAQs for students and staff. https://www.qub.ac.uk/home/ coronavirus-faqs/.

Ramadan, S. (2020). *COVID-19: 9 universities are now conducting classes online. Hype.* https://hype. my/2020/184628/COVID-19-9-universities-are-now-conducting-classes-online/

Ravizza, S. (2020, February 23). Coronavirus: First cases in Milan. What do we know about the new infections in Lombardy, Veneto and Piedmont [Italian]. *Corriere della Sera*. https://www.corriere.it/cronache/20\_febbraio\_22/ coronavirus-italia-nuovi-contagi-lombardia-veneto-245e72d4-5540-11ea-8418-2150c9ca483e.shtml

Redazione, Q. (2020, March 13). La didattica online dell'Università di Torino: oltre 4.200 ore di video, 25mila accessi giornalieri. *Quotidiano Piemontese*. https://www. quotidianopiemontese.it/2020/03/13/la-didattica-online-delluniversita-di-torino-oltre-4-200-ore-di-video-25mila-accessi-giornalieri/

*Reuters*. (2020, March 14). Egypt shuts schools, universities for two weeks as virus cases increase. *Free Malaysia Today*. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-health-coronavirusegypt/egypt-shuts-schools-universities-for-two-weeks-asvirus-cases-increase-idUSKBN2110SH

*Reuters.* (2020, March 18). How a century-old Indian Muslim movement became Malaysia's COVID-19 hotspot. *Free Malaysia Today.* https://www.freemalaysiatoday.com/category/nation/2020/03/18/how-a-century-old-indian-

muslim-movement-became-malaysias-COVID-19-hotspot/

Rodriguez-Morales, A., Gallego, V., Escalera-Antezana, J., Mendez, C., Zambrano, L., Franco-Paredes, C., & Risquez, A. (2020). *COVID-19 in Latin America: The implications of the first confirmed case in Brazil.* Travel Medicine and Infectious Disease. Advanced Online Publication. https:// 10.1016/j. tmaid.2020.101613

Ross, J. (2020, March 15). Classes suspended at some Australian universities. *Times Higher Education*. https://www.timeshighereducation.com/news/classes-suspended-some-australian-universities

*RTE*. (2020a, March 20). Coronavirus in Ireland – A timeline. https://www.rte.ie/news/2020/0320/1124382-COVID-19ireland-timeline/.

*RTE*. (2020b). Special corona virus section. https://www.rte. ie/news/coronavirus/.

Safi, M. (2020, March 21) Coronavirus: Jordan begins nationwide curfew for 10m citizens. *The Guardian*. Retrieved March 22, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2020/mar/21/coronavirus-jordan-begins-nationwide-curfew-for-10m-citizens

Sauerbrey, A. (2020, March 28). Germany has relatively few deaths from coronavirus. Why? *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/28/opinion/germany-coronavirus.html

Seet, B. (2020, March 17). Commentary: Why Singapore is better prepared to handle COVID-19 than SARS. *Channel News Asia*. https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/ commentary/singapore-better-prepared-to-handle-COVID-19-than-sars-12535076

Shanghai Jiao Tong University. (2020). *SJTU held online first class of the spring semester in 2020*. Shanghai Jiao Tong University. http://en.sjtu.edu.cn/news/sjtu-held-online-first-class-of-the-spring-semester-in-2020/

Singapore University of Social Sciences. (2020). COVID-19 learning and teaching continuity. http://learningservices. suss.edu.sg/add\_COVID\_19.html#onlineLearningWk

Singapore Ministry of Health. (2020a). Updates on COVID-19 (Coronavirus disease 2019) local situation. https://www.moh. gov.sg/COVID-19

Singapore Ministry of Health. (2020b). *How are schools supporting students on LOA with their studies?* https://www.moe.gov.sg/faqs-COVID-19-infection#q13

Sobuwa, Y. (2020). Universities cancelling in-person classes due to coronavirus. *Sowetan Live*. https://www.sowetanlive. co.za/news/south-africa/2020-03-16-universitiescancelling-in-person-classes-due-to-coronavirus/

Sonn, J. (2020). Coronavirus: South Korea's success in controlling disease is due to its acceptance of surveillance. *The Conversation*. http://theconversation.com/coronavirus-

south-koreas-success-in-controlling-disease-is-due-to-its-acceptance-of-surveillance-134068

Souisa, H & Salim, N. (2020, March 5). Indonesian students evacuated from coronavirus-hit Wuhan desperate to get back. *ABC News*. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-03-05/ coronavirus-COVID-19-indonesian-students-hope-to-go-to-wuhan/12023806

South African Government. (2020). *Minister Blade Nzimande: Measures to deal with the Coronavirus COVID-19 in the post-school education and training sector*. https://www. gov.za/speeches/minister-higher-education-science-andinnovation-statement-measures-deal-COVID-19-threat

South African News Agency. (2020) Coronavirus 101. https://www.sanews.gov.za/south-africa/coronavirus-101

South China Morning Post. (2019, December 7). Hong Kong protests brought an online revolution to university campuses that must go on. https://www.scmp.com/comment/letters/ article/3040845/hong-kong-protests-brought-onlinerevolution-university-campuses

Southern Oregon University. (2020). *Important details: for students, about spring break, spring term.* https:// regroup.com/networks/sou/groups/public-updates/posts/ important-details-for-students-about-spring-break-spring-term

Spiegel. (2020a). Kampf der Kriesenmanager. https:// www.spiegel.de/politik/deutschland/coronavirusspitzengespraech-zwischen-bund-und-laendern-kampfder-krisenmanager-a-d39b429c-21ca-4284-b8e0b06da43a5d24

*Spiegel.* (2020b). News-Update am Montag. https://www. spiegel.de/wissenschaft/medizin/coronavirus-news-ammontag-die-wichtigsten-entwicklungen-zu-sars-cov-2und-COVID-19-a-32ff6ac4-85e9-47ae-aae2-eca2c5a3c07a

Statistica. (2020). Erkrankungs- und Todesfälle aufgrund des Coronavirus (COVID-19) in Deutschland. https://de.statista. com/statistik/daten/studie/1102667/umfrage/erkrankungsund-todesfaelle-aufgrund-des-coronavirus-in-deutschland/

Statistisches Bundesamt. (2020). *Hochschulen nach Hochschularten*. https://www.destatis.de/DE/Themen/Gesellschaft-Umwelt/Bildung-Forschung-Kultur/Hochschulen/Tabellen/hochschulen-hochschularten.html

Sujatha, R. (2020, March 16). COVID-19: Colleges in Tamil Nadu begin declaring summer holidays. *The Hindu*. https:// www.thehindu.com/news/national/tamil-nadu/COVID-19colleges-in-tamil-nadu-begin-declaring-summer-holidays/ article31080514.ece

Sutarsa, IN., Prabandari, A. & Itriyati, F. (2020, March 23). Commentary: COVID-19 self-isolation is punishing the poor in Indonesia. *Channel News Asia*. https://www.channelnewsasia. com/news/commentary/COVID-19-coronavirus-indonesiapoor-gig-work-gojek-self-isolate-12567552 Tabrez, H. (2020, March 15). Coronavirus: Everything the UAE is doing to keep the country safe. *Gulf News*. https://gulfnews. com/living-in-uae/health/coronavirus-everything-the-uae-is-doing-to-keep-the-country-safe-1.1584272966241>

Tee, K. (2020, March 19). Minister: Employers must pay salaries during COVID-19 shutdown. *Malay Mail*. https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2020/03/19/minister-employers-must-pay-salaries-during-movement-control-order-period/1848020

Teoh, P. (2020, March 15). COVID-19: Universities activate e-learning mode. *New Straits Times*. https://www.nst.com. my/news/nation/2020/03/574766/COVID-19-universities-activate-e-learning-mode

The British University in Cairo. (2020, March 15). *Contingency plan for learning and teaching*. https://www.bue.edu.eg/ teach-and-learn-remotely/

The Chinese University of Hong Kong. (2019). *CUHK* announces ending of term 1, 2019 - 20. https://www.cpr.cuhk. edu.hk/en/press\_detail.php?id=3168&t=cuhk-announces-ending-of-term-1-2019-20

The Economic Times. (2020, March 19). UGC tells universities to postpone exams, suspend evaluation work due to COVID-19. https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/industry/ services/education/ugc-tells-universities-to-postponeexams-suspend-evaluation-work-due-to-COVID-19spread/articleshow/74707411.cms?from=mdr

*The Economist.* (2020, March 21). The billion-person question If covid-19 takes hold in India the toll will be grim. The Economist. https://www.economist.com/asia/2020/03/21/ if-covid-19-takes-hold-in-india-the-toll-will-be-grim

*The Guardian.* (2020, March 22). Germany's low coronavirus mortality rate intrigues experts. https://www.theguardian. com/world/2020/mar/22/germany-low-coronavirus-mortality-rate-puzzles-experts

The Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan Ministry of Higher Education and Scientific Research. (2020). *Homepage*. http://www.mohe.gov.jo/ar/Pages/default.aspx

The Hong Kong University of Science and Technology. (2020). *COVID-19: University measures/arrangement*. https://www.ust.hk/news/announcements/COVID-19-university-measuresarrangements

The Knowledge and Human Development Authority. (2020). *Homepage*. https://www.khda.gov.ae/en/safetyatuniversities

The Korea Education and Research Information Service. (2020). *Brief History*. https://www.keris.or.kr/eng/cm/cntnts/ cntntsView.do?mi=1172&cntntsId=1321

*The Korean Herald.* (2020, March 17). Start of school put back again: Unprecedented delay in school calendar expected to affect college admission schedule. The Korean Herald. http://www.koreaherald.com/view. php?ud=20200317000814&ACE\_SEARCH=1 *The Star.* (2020a, March 21). COVID-19: Indonesia estimates more than 500,000 had contact with virus suspects (update). https://www.thestar.com.my/news/regional/2020/03/21/ breaking-news-COVID-19-indonesia-estimates-more-than-500000-had-contact-with-virus-suspects

*The Star.* (2020b, February 14). Classes of Singapore varsity professor affected by COVID-19 to be conducted online. https://www.thestar.com.my/news/regional/2020/02/14/ classes-of--singapore-varsity-professor-affected-by-COVID-19-to-be-conducted-online

The University of Hong Kong. (2020). *Teaching and learning arrangement*. https://www.hku.hk/others/COVID-19/ teaching.html

Thom, S. (2020, March 9). Toilet paper, hand sanitizer flying off Okanagan shelves amid COVID-19 fears. *Global News*. https://globalnews.ca/news/6652356/toilet-paper-okanagan-COVID-19-fears

*TNN*. (2020, March 17). COVID-19 scare: Pondicherry University shuts down. The Times of India. https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/puducherry/COVID-19-effect-pondicherry-university-shuts-down/articleshow/74663011.cms

Trinity College Dublin. (2020). COVID-19 (Coronavirus). https://www.tcd.ie/about/coronavirus/

UAE Ministry of Foreign Affairs and International Cooperation. (2020). *Corona virus latest updates*. https://www.mofaic.gov. ae/en/corona-virus-latest-updates

UCD Teaching & Learning. (2020). *Teaching Continuity Measures*. http://www.ucd.ie/teaching/resources/ technologyenhancedlearning/teachingcontinuitymeasures/

UNESCO. (2020). COVID-19 Educational disruption and response. https://en.unesco.org/themes/education-emergencies/coronavirus-school-closures

United Arab Emirates University. (2020). *Homepage*. https:// www.uaeu.ac.ae/en/cetl/videos.shtml

Università degli Studi di Catania. (2020, March 3). Coronavirus: misure di contenimento e gestione dell'emergenza epidemiologica. https://www.unict.it/it/ ateneo/news/coronavirus-misure-di-contenimento-egestione-dell%E2%80%99emergenza-epidemiologica

Universiti Malaysia Sarawak. (2020). COVID-19 response: A quick guide for UNIMAS academics. http://www.calm.unimas. my/COVID19

University College Cork. (2020). University closure – coronavirus (COVID-19) Safety Update. https://www.ucc.ie/ en/emt/COVID19/

University College Dublin. (2020). COVID-19: Special arrangements. http://www.ucd.ie/COVID-19/

University Göttingen (2020). FAQ on the novel coronavirus.

https://www.uni-goettingen.de/en/622964.html

University of Adelaide. (2020). *Newsroom: Novel coronavirus* (COVID-19).https://www.adelaide.edu.au/newsroom/COVID-19

University of Hyderabad. (2020). *Notification – COVID*. http://gadmin.uohyd.ac.in/mdocs-posts/registrars-office-11/?\_ga=2.86163483.2007255542.1584962560-1262420287.1584962560

University of Indonesia. (2020a). Protokol kewaspadaan pencegahan virus corona (COVID-19). https://www.ui.ac. id/protokol-kewaspadaan-pencegahan-virus-corona-COVID-19/

Universitas Indonesia. (2020b). *Cautioning and prevention* of COVID-19 infection spread in the University of Indonesia environment [Indonesian]. https://www.ui.ac.id/wpcontent/uploads/dlm\_uploads/2020/03/SE-723-tentangkewaspadaan-dan-pencegahan-penyebaran-infeksi-COVID-19.pdf

University of Jordan. (2020). *Homepage*. http://ju.edu.jo/ home.aspx

University of Passau (2020). *Coronavirus (COVID-19) – important information*. https://www.uni-passau.de/en/ coronavirus/

University of Queensland. (2020). *UQ pauses teaching for one week [email to students]*. https://about.uq.edu.au/COVID-19-student-communication

University of Sydney. (2020). *Confirmed case of COVID-19*. *University of Sydney*. https://www.sydney.edu.au/news-opinion/news/2020/03/15/confirmed-case-of-COVID-19-at-sydney-university.html

University of Tasmania. (2020). COVID-19 updates. https://www.utas.edu.au/alerts/coronavirus-update

University of Technology Sydney. (2020). *Coronavirus advice and frequently asked questions*. https://www.uts.edu.au/current-students/news/coronavirus-and-international-travel-information.

University of Turin. (2020). *Coronavirus (COVID-19): Update for UniTo community.* https://en.unito.it/news/coronavirus-COVID-19-update-unito-community

University of Western Australia. (2020). *COVID-19 FAQ*. https://www.web.uwa.edu.au/novel-coronavirus#new\_div\_3446928

Upcode Academy. (2020, 19 March). *Dashboard of the COVID-19 outbreak in Singapore*. https://co.vid19.sg/>.

Verona, G. & Taranto, R. (2020). *Recommendations* to students, faculty and staff on novel coronavirus. *Message from the Rector and the Managing Director*. Università Bocconi. https://www.unibocconi.eu/wps/ wcm/connect/bocconi/sitopubblico\_en/navigation+tree/ home/campus+and+services/bocconi+urban+campus/ bocconi+campus/safety/coronavirus

Victoria University. (2020). *Coronavirus (COVID-19)*. https:// www.vu.edu.au/about-vu/news-events/news/vus-responseto-the-coronavirus-COVID-19

Westbrook, A. (2020, March 12). People around the world are panic-buying... toilet paper? *New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/12/opinion/toilet-paper-coronavirus. html

Won So (2020). Coronavirus (COVID-19) in South Korea - Statistics & Facts. *Statista*. https://www.statista.com/topics/6082/coronavirus-COVID-19-in-south-korea

World Economic Situation and Prospects. (2020). World economic situation and prospects. https://www.un.org/ development/desa/publications/wesp-2020.html

World Health Organization. (2020a). *Coronavirus disease* (COVID-2019) situation reports. Situation report – 64 (29 March 2020). https://www.who.int/emergencies/diseases/ novel-coronavirus-2019/situation-reports

World Health Organization. (2020b). WHO Director-General's opening remarks at the media briefing on COVID-19 - 11 March 2020. https://www.who.int/dg/speeches/detail/ who-director-general-s-opening-remarks-at-the-media-briefing-on-COVID-19---11-march-2020

World Health Organization. (2020c). *Definition of regional groupings*. https://www.who.int/healthinfo/global\_burden\_disease/definition\_regions/en/

World Population Review, (2020). *Arab countries 2020*. https://worldpopulationreview.com/countries/arab-countries

Worldometer. (2020). *Coronavirus update (live)*. https://www. worldometers.info/coronavirus/

Worthington, B. (2020, March 13). Gatherings of more than 500 people to be cancelled, Australians urged not to travel overseas amid coronavirus fears. *Australian Broadcasting Commission*. https://www.abc.net.au/news/2020-03-13/ coronavirus-scott-morrison-coag-premiers-cancelling-events/12053382

Wright, P. (2020, March 4). Coronavirus COVID-19: Why is everyone buying toilet paper? *Australian Broadcast Commission*. https://www.abc.net.au/life/coronavirus-COVID-19-why-is-everyone-buying-toilet-paper/12024738

Wu, Z. (2020). *How a top Chinese university is responding to coronavirus*. https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2020/03/ coronavirus-china-the-challenges-of-online-learning-for-universities/

Wuhan City Health Committee. (2019). Wuhan Municipal Health and Health Commission's briefing on the current pneumonia epidemic situation in our city 2019. http://wjw. wuhan.gov.cn/front/web/showDetail/2019123108989 Yarmouk University. (2020). New decisions from the Ministry of Higher Education for heads of Jordanian public and private universities. https://www.yu.edu.jo/index.php/newsar/2388-2020-03-17-14-13-13 >

Zhang, K., Cheng, L., Sum, L., Chung, K., & Cheng, Z. (2020, March 21). Coronavirus: Critical phase looms for Hong Kong as Carrie Lam revives working from home, postpones exams. *South China Morning Post*. https://www.scmp.com/news/ hong-kong/politics/article/3076274/coronavirus-hongkong-civil-servants-return-work-home

Zhejiang University. (2020). Important notice: Online teaching starts on February 24. Graduate School – Zhejiang University. http://grs.zju.edu.cn/english/redir.php?catalog\_ id=124434&object\_id=204160

View publication stats

Zhong, R. (2020, March 17). The coronavirus exposes education's digital divide. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2020/03/17/technology/china-schools-coronavirus.html

Ziniti, A. (2020, March 14). Coronavirus, Italians stranded abroad: "Let us go home". Di Maio: "At work without stopping". *La Repubblica*. https://www.repubblica.it/ esteri/2020/03/13/news/coronavirus\_centinaia\_di\_italiani\_ bloccati\_all\_estero\_si\_appellano\_alla\_farnesina\_fateci\_ tornare\_a\_casa\_-251219775